[image: image1]
[image: image2.jpg]




At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords

Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 30 June 2015 at 7.00 pm there were present:

Cllrs
 
  


Mr   P Kay
       (Mayor) 






Mr   N Penny      (Deputy Mayor)






Mr   C Elsmore

Mrs E Elsmore 

Mrs N Holloway 

Mr   K Ball


Mrs H Lusty


Mr   R Drury



Miss A Lapington (Clerk)


Mrs C Whittington (Deputy Clerk)
 
Also present was a member of the press, PCSO Lauren Thompson, Marilyn Cox and Matthew Whittington.  
District Cllr Roger James joined the meeting at 7.35 pm 
Public Forum 
No comments made.
24. To note apologies
Apologies were noted from County Cllr McMahon,
Cllrs Hale, C Morgan, J Morgan, Allaway Martin and PC Leanne Sterry.
25. To receive declarations of interest 
Cllr Penny declared a pecuniary interest in item 32 and Cllr Holloway declared a personal interest in Coleford Music Festival  
26. To allow dispensation requests 
There were no new dispensation requests. 
Cllrs Penny & Holloway dispensations regarding town events stand. 
27.  To Co-opt a Councillor 
Two applications had been received within the time limits from Mr David Atherley and Mr Matthew Whittington. A secret ballot was requested and took place. 

Matthew Whittington was co-opted on to the Council.
Cllr Whittington took his place at the Council table.   

28. To approve the minutes of 19 May 15
The minutes were approved




Proposed:
Cllr Penny
Seconded:
Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote the proposal was unanimous 
29. To raise matters arising from the meeting 19 May 15
Item 6 Representatives on other bodies – The Clerk reported that the Halls Charity have asked for a 4 Representative from the Town Council.  Cllr Penny agreed to take this position.
Item 8 Review Standing Orders Cllr Drury requested that the policies and remits of each Committee should be considered by the whole Council not just by each Committee.
30. To hear report from the Police.  
PC Leanne Sterry was unable to attend and PCSO Lauren Thompson came as her replacement. The Crime figures for Coleford from 19 May to 26 June follow the minutes.  

A speed camera has been in Old Station Way this month and figures for this will be available next month. A Respect campaign will be undertaken to check for speeding, using a mobile phones and non-seat belt wearer’s drivers.
Cllr Penny asked if there was a reason the non-accident figures were higher than usual. PCSO Thompson was unsure but would seek advice

Cllr Ball asked if the police were able to do anything with regard to the youngsters using the Co-op carpark through to Palmers Flat back into town as a race track.  PCSO Thompson said they would look at this.  
The issues of parking in Bowen’s Hill Road have reduced since the yellow markers near the school have been repainted however, the road is still being used as a rat run to avoid the traffic lights.  
The traffic lights at the bottom of Lords Hill have now been re-adjusted and should help prevent queuing problems. 
The Clerk has requested via Facebook that speeding hot spots in the parish are identified and Cllr Kay suggested that the police could work in conjunction with the schools after September. 
Cllr Drury asked if there were any parking figures, but PCSO Thompson said that a parking offence was no longer a civil offence and figures could be obtained from Gloucester City Council.  
The Chair took Item 45 next 

45  To hear the report from the NDP Steering Group 
Marilyn Cox reported that the 4th consultation has taken place. The Committee have been evidence gathering. The Character Assessment for the whole parish have been completed and they have moved on to producing the Site Assessments. Mrs Cox concentrated on the town centre, saying the town was in a vulnerable position. She highlighted several areas, St Johns Street, potentially losing many more shops and the development areas of St Johns Church and Coleford House, the old Mercury building and the Police Station. Mrs Cox stressed that the NDP was one way of insuring that the community had a say in these areas futures. This was vital as they all sat on gateways to the town. She also highlighted the need for a Tourist Information Centre and possibly a culture centre incorporating a cinematic museum and an artist workshop.

The Group had started to talk with stakeholders, but more needed to be done. She stressed that the NDP was a major tool to crystallise the community’s views as a plan to take forward positive opportunities for the whole parish.

She requested a specific session with the Council and the NDP steering group to give the context of NDPs and what they do, and the findings for Coleford to date. This would help to generate options to take back to the people of Coleford. It was important to look at the whole pattern together and bring the plan and policies forward.

Cllr Penny praised the work done by the NDP but expressed some concern that the process was protracted and quicker action may be needed to fall stall the events Mrs Cox predicted. He suggested there may be a more direct route to ensuring the regeneration of the town. Cllr Ball and several other Councillors agreed with this view. However others felt more information was needed about the NDP.

Mrs Cox left the meeting.
Cllr Penny praised the work done by the NDP but expressed some concern that the process was protracted and quicker action may be needed to fall stall the events Mrs Cox predicted. He suggested there may be a more direct route to ensuring the regeneration of the town. Cllr Ball and several other Councillors agreed with this view. However others felt more information was needed about the NDP.
31. To note reports from the County & District Cllrs (for information).
Cllr C Elsmore & Cllr James had nothing to report.

Cllr Elsmore reminded Town Councillors that there is a Code of Conduct training session at the District Council 6.00 pm Monday for all Town Councillors to attend.

In his absence County Cllr McMahon sent in a report. 

The street light replacement programme will be rolled out rolled out across Gloucestershire, commencing in August this year.  SKANSKA have been appointed as the contractors.

The new street lights, which will be LED, will be replacing existing lights, commencing in 2016 and should be completed by 2017.

Highways – The following projects have been completed:

· Footway resurfacing in Bowens Hill

· Ditching at Cherry Orchard Farm, Newland

· Bumps removed in Newland Street, to complete the works on that road, down to Whitecliff. 

The following works are being planned from my Local Highways Funding for 2015/16

· New Street lighting in Poolway Road

· Patching from Bank Street traffic signals to Tufthorn junction traffic signals

· Drainage scheme, Gloucester Road

· Footway resurfacing Poolway Hill
I attended a National Scrutiny Awards ceremony in London in early June having been nominated for a national award for the Badger Cull scrutiny work, which I chaired in 2014 by Birmingham City Council.  

The future of the FoD Meals on Wheels service will be decided in the next 6 months, and it is imperative that we keep this service in the Forest.  I would hope that Coleford Town Council will support retaining this vital service in the Forest, otherwise it is yet another service lost to our senior citizens. 
32. To agree payments (see attached)
The payments were proposed.  




Proposed:
Cllr Holloway  
Seconded Cllr Ball

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
33. To agree petty cash payments (see attached)

The payments were proposed 




Proposed:
Cllr Holloway 
Seconded Cllr C Elsmore
On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
34. To note the cash book & reconciliation reports

The cash book and reconciliation reports were noted. 
35. To note the monthly budget figures (see attached)

The monthly budget figures were noted.
36. To agree to the future involvement of the Town Council in the Coleford NDP 
Cllr Penny said as a new Council it should take a stance, he had mixed views about the effectiveness and speed of the NDP. 

Cllr Penny felt that regeneration of the town centre was vital and could be achieved by employing professional consultants to move it forward. He quoted the experience the Council has had with Bellinger Design and the Bells Field as an example, of taking up a project and reaching an achievable solution. Cllr Penny proposed that the Council cease its involvement with the NDP and divert the funds into achieving a regeneration package for the town centre. Cllrs debated highlighting, on the plus side that the NDP were well down the process and were at the stage of producing policies, those against argued, that the process was too long winded and the same result could be achieved much more cost effectively and quickly.  Cllr Elsmore requested that the proposal be amended to state that a meeting with the NDP Steering Committee was essential before any decision was made.  Cllr Penny accepted the amendment on the assurance that it returns to Full Council next month.  

Amendment 
Proposed C Elsmore 


Seconded Cllr E Elsmore  

Motion 
 

Proposed Cllr N Penny

Seconded Cllr Ball
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.  
37. To agree to the Mayors petition - November 11 being a Bank Holiday 
A petition has been completed involving local schools, the public and the British Legion earlier this year but was held back until the new government was elected. This additional bank holiday will put us in line with Europe.  
It was proposed that this petition should go via the Member of Parliament to be placed in Speaker’s Chair at the House of Commons.  





Proposed:
Cllr Holloway  Seconded Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.
38. To agree to the recommendation of the Amenities Committee
Cllr Holloway praised Bellinger Design for all the efforts regarding Bells Fields
It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted en masse.

Proposed Cllr N Holloway
Seconded Cllr N Penny
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.  

39. To agree to the recommendation of the Events and Marketing Committee
Item 7 The £5000 promised from Activities Together is now not forthcoming which has left a funding gap that they are currently trying to fill.
Item 9 The meeting with the Traders should be arranged to take place after the meeting with the NDP Steering Group has taken place.  
Cllr Kay advised that the Mayors Charity this year will be Great Western Air Ambulance and the Great Oaks Hospice.

It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted en masse





Proposed Cllr Holloway


Seconded Cllr Ball
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously
40. To agree to the recommendation of the Finance and Office Committee
Item 11 A site visit will be arranged for Saturday 4 July and Monday 6 July for Cllrs to view the premises.   
Item 15 Cllr Kay has a meeting on 23 July 2015, in France with the Mayors regarding the twining. There are 2 Towns with 2 separate Mayors and Cllr Kay suggested that Cinderford should be approached to compliment this arrangement.  The cost implication of a Twining is minimal. 
Once a site has been found for the Tourist Information Centre this could be opened in March 2016 together with the official twining. 

Cllr C Elsmore requested that the word preliminary be added to item 11, re the sentence regarding the lease with the Landlord. . 

It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted en masse. 




Proposed Cllr Kay
Seconded Cllr Holloway
On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously
41. To agree to the recommendation of the Public Safety Committee 
It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted 




Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.  
42. To agree to the recommendations of the Burial Committee
The Clerk reported that the contractor has been asked when the grass was long to blow any excess grass off of the headstones in the worst areas effected after mowing. It should be noted by Finance & Office Committee the request re the next tender process. The Clerk reminded the Council that the current contract does not require the picking up of the grass. 
It was proposed that the recommendation be accepted 




Proposed Cllr Penny
Seconded Cllr Lusty

On being put to the vote it was agreed unanimously.  
43.  To note the decisions of the Planning Committee.
Cllr C Elsmore stated that in the meeting before Full Council the issue of the grass track racing at Clearwell off Pingry Lane was raised. This is not in our parish, but we can confirm that they have a licence for 5 sessions a year.  If any further complaints are received they should be put to Newland Parish.   

The decisions were noted.

44.  To note the decisions of the Highway Committee
The decisions were noted
46.  To note the Clerks Report (for information only)
The Clerk reported that the bollard demolished by a car on the Clock Tower had been replaced and that the culprit was meeting the cost of installation. She also reported that the Burials Committee would need to look at the Town Council’s process re the granting of burial rights as a result of the Course she and her deputy had attended. The Clerk’s report was noted.  

47.  To note reports from members (for information only)

Cllr P Kay - The Mayor attended: 

20  May 

 Community Safety Partnership
4 June 

Twining meeting St Hilaire de Riez, France.

8 June 

Dora Matthews House.

12 June  

Sexual Violence Domestic Abuse
14 June 

Usk Civic Service.

17 June 

Great Western Air Ambulance.

19 June 

Meeting Peter Hands Speech House.

22 June

CCTV meeting.

24 June

Lakers Awards evening.

26 June

KGV Meeting with cricket team.

27 June

Armed Forces Day Service.

27 June
 
Speech House Forest Sensory Services Dinner Baroness Jan Royall.
Cllr Kay stated there would be a one minutes silence on Friday 3 July 15 on the Clock Tower to mark our respects with regard to the atrocities in Tunisia.  
Cllr Kay was also dismayed at the graffiti that was on Lords Hill in Old Station Way he had received numerous complaints from shop keepers, hoteliers and the public.  
Cllr N Penny - The Deputy Mayor attended:

27 May 

Interview on Radio Gloucestershire re Coleford Busking Festival
28 May 

Meeting with Mr Bath re 4 Lords Hill
30 May 

Coleford Busking Festival
31 May 

Attended and presented awards at the Bowman of the Dean Tournament at KGV
1 June 

Attended 'Fighting Fit' - launch of the Friday night project in Cinderford
2 June 

Meeting with Paula Burrows re Tourist Information
2 June

Meeting with Furniture rep re Chamber
4 June

Meeting at FODDC re Mobile CCTV camera
4/5 June

Delivery of newsletter - Fairways, Sylvan, Centurions Walk, Roman Way
8 June 

D&D Furniture meeting and Dora Matthews House visit
 
Coleford 

Music Festival:
3-4 June 

Writing the Coleford Music Festival Event Safety Plan
7 June 

CMF Programming meeting
9/10/11th June
CMF Supplier quotes and band discussions
21st June

CMF Youth Meeting
Cllr Penny praised the work of the Fighting Fit Team at the Miners in Cinderford, especially District Cllr O’Neil.  He attended the event with Cllr Allaway-Martin. 

Cllr Penny has been in talks with Paula Burrow, FoDDC Tourism Officer to establish the reasons the District Council pulled out of the Tourist Information Centre, before collating information for recommendation. He has documentation to read that supports the need for a tourist information centre in town. 
Cllr N Holloway
30 May

Busking Festival

Cllr H Lusty

30 May

Busking Festival 

8 June

Dora Matthews House

Cllr Drury 
Attended a Coleford Area Partnership meeting in which the day centres for people with disabilities was discussed. There are drop in sessions but facilities are limited. They are meeting with Mark Hawthorn the GCC Leader and County Councillor Graham Morgan to establish the future of these centres. 

English Bicknor has very little internet coverage and there should be support for all rural areas to have the same equality.    

Cllr Drury also brought to the attention that village halls are now being charged 20% business rates by FoDDC, which gives them another challenge, and the Partnership is to lobby the FoDDC.

The Area Partnership highlighted the need for defibulator training.  
There is an Aging Naturally event on 20 July 15 at 1.00pm in the Main Place.  
He attended an event in London which promotes performances in the outdoors and is supported by the Art Council, he felt this was something the council could look into.  
Cllr Penny requested the suspension of standing orders and that the meeting continue until 9.10 pm  
Cllr E Elsmore

Attended the Area Health Forum 

She attended a patient participation meeting and highlighted the work of Hope for Tomorrow to enable more patients to be directed to their services.   

2  June

Area Health Forum

8  June

Dora Matthews House

17 June 

Radon Instruction 

30 June 

Clean up Coleford 

Cllr C Elsmore 

2 June

Area Health Forum

17 June

Radon Instruction

17 June

NDP Steering Committee
25 June

Halls Charity

27 June

Armed Forces Day 

29 June 

Coleford Area Partnership

30 June

Clean up Coleford 

Cllr Ball attended a meeting with the RSPB at the Nags Head Nature Reserve looking at how we could better things in the local community regarding the bird life. 
Cllr Allaway-Martin sent in a report from a meeting she attended for the Forest of Dean Buildings Preservation Trust, for the members attention. 

48. To note correspondence 
Cllr C Elsmore asked if emails that were received were noted as correspondence.  The Clerk confirmed if they were not distributed when received they were noted as post. 

The meeting closed at 21.01
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